
Small Ruminant Pneumonia 

Pneumonia is one of the most common reasons for death in lambs and kids. Often, the predisposing 
factors to pneumonia are multifactorial. Climate, stress, nutrition, genetics, housing, and management 
can all contribute to the risk of pneumonia. Pneumonia can afflict animals as young as a few days old. 

Pneumonia can be caused by a virus and/or bacteria and results in a fever, poor growth, weight loss, and 
difficulty breathing. The most common bacterial agents in sheep and goats are Mannheimia 
haemolytica, Pasturella multocida, Bibersteinia trehalosi, mycoplasmas, and chlamydia. Viruses such as 
parainfluenza-3 and respiratory syncytial virus may cause acute illness and predispose animals to 
bacterial infections as well. Chronic infections or fibrous adhesions after recovery can result in unthrify 
lambs or kids. 

Very young lambs and kids may die suddenly without showing respiratory signs.  This may be due to 
sepsis from common bacterial agents, or aspiration pneumonia secondary to developmental or 
congenital abnormalities. Older lambs and kids may appear weak, inactive, and lie down. They may have 
a poor appetite, and look “empty” and stand with their back arched, their neck stretched out, and their 
elbows held away from their sides. Breathing is rapid and labored and they may cough. Typically, they 
will have a fever (105-107°). 

Treatment of pneumonia should include isolation of affected lambs or kids. Careful consideration of 
their environment is necessary as poor ventilation and extreme temperatures can reduce chances of 
recovery. Antibiotics are indicated for the treatment of bacterial pneumonia. Anti-inflammatory agents 
may further improve the outcome. Identification of the causative agent may be frustrating but useful for 
future management and decision making. 

This disease can be transmitted by aerosol and direct contact so to minimize the spread it is important 
to keep areas warm and dry with adequate ventilation, minimize high stress events, vaccinate when 
able, and follow biosecurity protocol. 

Lentiviruses of sheep and goats (OPP/CAE) also causes an interstitial pneumonia as a result of chronic 
inflammation. 

Verminous pneumonia, most commonly due to Muellerius capillaris, is prevalent in goats in the Eastern 
US. Therapy includes an anthelminthic of the benzimidazole or macrocyclic lactone classes. As larval 
stages are less susceptible, multiple treatments at 35 day intervals may be necessary.  


